Commission for the Blind

MINUTES (Draft)

Regular Meeting Held Virtually

August 26, 2020, 9:00 AM

1. Call to Order

Chairman Schreiber called the meeting to order at 9:06 AM. The meeting was being held telephonically due to the Coronavirus emergency. 

2. Roll Call

Chairman Schreiber took roll, and present were Shirley Lansing, Robert Reidy, and Art Schreiber. Dr. Reidy explained that he was moving, and that he would be muting his phone.

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Employees were introduced, and included Greg Trapp, Director; Jim Salas, Deputy Director; Kevin Romero, Deputy Director; Lucy Mallahan, Deputy Director; Kelly Burma, Skills Center Coordinator; Trish Adams, Executive Secretary; and Audrey Trujillo, Information Technology Manager. Also attending was John Kreienkamp, Assistant Attorney General. Guests included Sue Garnanez and Diana Marquez. 

4. Approval of possible changes to the order of the agenda and deletion of Agenda items

Greg explained why this item is worded differently saying it will dispose of the need for a roll call vote unless there are changes to the agenda. Greg said he worked with John Kreienkamp to develop the language. There were no changes to the agenda, so no vote was taken.

5. Approval of minutes for the Special Meeting of June 24, 2020

Ms. Lansing moved to approve the minutes for the Special meeting of June 24, and Chairman Schreiber seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the minutes were approved, with Ms. Lansing voting yes and Chairman Schreiber voting yes. Dr. Reidy did not vote.

6. Chairman’s Report, Arthur A. Schreiber

Chairman Schreiber said he is having computer problems and asked the Commissioners to bear with him. Mr. Schreiber did not have any other report.

7. Director's Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said the Legislative Finance Committee hearing is scheduled for October 28, and that it is scheduled to take place in person. He said masks and social distancing will be required. 

Mr. Trapp talked about virtual meeting platforms, saying that not all virtual platforms are accessible. He said Zoom is the most accessible and that it works well for persons who are blind. He said Zoom also works well for persons who are Deaf because it can generate closed captions, and because the screen can be adjusted to make sign language interpreters more visible. Mr. Trapp said that platforms such as GoToMeeting and Webex are not accessible for persons who are blind. He said the issues with platforms also extend to public schools, and that some schools are using inaccessible platforms or educational systems. Mr. Trapp said that the Seattle school district had been sued by the National Federation of the Blind, and that the Seattle schools recently determined that Edgenuity and numerous other platforms and systems were not eligible for use in the district because they were not accessible. Mr. Trapp said that Edgenuity was being used in New Mexico, along with other systems that Seattle had determined to not be accessible.  

Mr. Trapp said that Governor Michelle Lujan Grisham issued a proclamation declaring July 26, 2020, as Americans with Disabilities Act Day in recognition of the 30th anniversary of the signing of the ADA. Mr. Trapp said that he had written and submitted the proclamation, and that he appreciated the Governor recognizing the 30th anniversary of the signing of the ADA. Mr. Trapp said that he has also submitted a White Cane Safety Day Proclamation, and that October 15 is White Cane Safety Day. 

b. Administration and Finance, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero said State Fiscal Year 20 has been closed and that the Santa Fe office is in the process of working on the audit. He said the audit is being performed by the Office of the State Auditor. He said the goal is to have the audit submitted by the 1st of November.

Mr. Romero reported that there are currently 19 vacant positions, with nine of those being exempt other and ten being classified. He said two of the positions will be filled as of September 5, and that five are in the process of being filled.

Mr. Romero said DFA determined that seven positions in the agency had been vacant for two years or more and because of that were deactivated. He said the agency is in the process of recovering three of those positions, and that the remaining four can be recreated when there is a need. He said this is an action DFA is taking throughout the state. 

Mr. Romero said that the agency is currently doing well with the State Fiscal Year 21 budget, saying that this is a 50 percent year meaning the agency must expend no more than 50 percent of the budget by December 31, 2020. Mr. Romero reported that the agency submitted a Capital Outlay Request in the amount of $62,542. He said the funds are necessary for facility repairs, and that the agency is scheduled to submit its Capital Outlay request on October 15. Mr. Romero concluded by saying the agency has not had an HR Manager since the first of the year, and said that Annica Gonzales will be starting September 5 as the new HR Manager.

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas reported that the VR Counselor position in Roswell has been filled by Mr. Robert Herring. Mr. Salas said they are also currently checking references to fill the counselor position in the Las Vegas field office. In addition, Jim said they will be interviewing for the technology supervisor in Albuquerque next week. There are currently three positions posted, one for the Counselor in the Farmington field office, two secretary positions for Albuquerque, and a technology supervisor for the Las Cruces field office.

Mr. Salas reported that for State Fiscal Year 20 there have been 15 closures. He said 14 closures were in integrated employment and one was a self-employment closure in the Business Enterprise Program. He said the average wage was $18.42 per hour. Mr. Salas said that for Federal Fiscal Year 20 which is ending on September 30, there have currently been nine closures in integrated settings and the one BEP closure in self-employment. He said the average hourly wage was $19.11 per hour. Mr. Salas said there are currently 25 consumers in employment status.

Mr. Salas said one of the SFY 20 closures was below $10 per hour, nine were between $10 and $19 per hour, and five closures were between $20 and $29 per hour. He said it was unusual because normally there is at least one in the $30 per hour plus range.

d. Orientation Center, Lucy Mallahan

Ms. Mallahan reported that the Center staff is still teleworking but that the maintenance worker is still physically working at the Center.

Ms. Mallahan reported that there are two full time and one part time students being served by the Center, with one part time student expected to start at the Center after Labor Day. She said student participation is down due to the pandemic and the in ability to provide tours and in person training. She also said they have opened up for VR consumers needing to improve skills in things like Braille, Home Management, computer skills, or Orientation and Mobility.

Ms. Mallahan reported that one position was lost as a result of vacant positions being eliminated, and that it was the vacant secretary position. She said they are in the process of getting the position recreated. 

e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Ms. Burma reported on the Skills Center, saying that she was working to restart operations. She said that the instruction is being done virtually, and that they currently have about five students.  She said she was currently gearing up for Technology for Children distributions, and that they would be using contact-free delivery. Ms. Burma said she is working with the National Blindness Professional Certification Board to host a Zoom seminar for National Certification in Unified English Braille, and that any NCUEB testing will be in small groups.

Mr. Trapp concluded by encouraging anyone who has not participated in the Census to do so, and that the level of Federal funding that comes into the state depends on Census participation.

a. Approval of Open Meetings Act Resolution, Revising Procedures for Conducting Public Meetings Held During Times of Emergency, Art Schreiber

Mr. Trapp said that the proposed change to the Open Meetings Act Resolution was to remove “time sensitive and essential” from the description of the items of business that can be considered during a virtual meeting. He said that this is because the pandemic is lasting much longer than was anticipated back in March, and the need of the Commission to be able to consider ordinary items of business. 

Mr. Kreienkamp said that the Commission has taken the lead in addressing this issue in showing public bodies how to handle the current pandemic situation.

Mr. Romero said a correction was needed to remove the dash between the “a” and the “g” in the word agenda in item number seven under meetings.

Ms. Lansing moved to revise the Open Meetings Act Resolution to remove the dash from the word agenda. Chairman Schreiber seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the Open Meetings Act Resolution correction was approved. Dr. Reidy did not vote.

Ms. Lansing moved to delete time sensitive and essential from the proposed Open Meetings Act Resolution. Chairman Schreiber seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the Open Meetings Act Resolution was approved with Ms. Lansing voting yes and Chairman Schreiber voting yes. Dr. Reidy did not vote.

b. Report on Commission Response to the Coronavirus Emergency and Reopening Plans, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas 

Mr. Trapp said the agency is watching the situation with the pandemic very closely. He said that he and Ms. Burma are participating in the Disability Access and Functional Needs Coordination Group, which is meeting twice a week, with the leadership meeting taking place each Wednesday. He said issues being worked on include the accessibility of meeting platforms, and how to get information out on ways a blind person can be tested for the Coronavirus. He said that Newsline has created a special Coronavirus category on Newsline. Mr. Trapp said essential employees are going into the office but the number of employees in the offices is being limited to the maximum extent possible. Mr. Trapp said they have been working on plans for reopening and that the plans have been submitted to the New Mexico Department of Health which has approved the plans. 

Mr. Salas said that the agency is in the process of ordering masks of different types to address different situations. He described the limitations that will be in place for the VR Counselors, IL Teachers, and Technology staff. 

Ms. Mallahan said the Orientation Center will be renting apartments for consumers who choose to participate and this will provide a place to quarantine should an outbreak occur at the Center. She said new students will be required to quarantine for 14-days upon arrival in Alamogordo. She said Mr. Trapp created an in person contact form outlining the risks of in person contact. Ms. Mallahan described the steps that will be taken to screen students and to insure the safety of students and staff.

Ms. Lansing said it is clear the agency is taking the risks seriously and the need to provide services in the safest manner possible and thanked everyone for their diligence.

c. Update on Policy for Authorization of Leave for Exempt Employees Pursuant to the Families First Coronavirus Response Act, Greg Trapp  

Mr. Trapp reported that the agency has come to an agreement with the Department of Finance and Administration on the procedure to be used for how EXOT employees are to be approved for leave under the Families First Coronavirus Response Act.

d. Report on Students in Transition to Employment Program, Jim Salas, Lucy Mallahan, and Kelly Burma

Mr. Salas said that the STEP program has been focused on the five required Pre-ETS services, and that 28 students completed the program. Mr. Trapp added that having 28 students complete the STEP program was really significant in light of the current health crisis. Ms. Burma said that the Skills Center provided mostly virtual instruction to about 10 of the 28 STEP students. She said that most of the in-person lessons were provided by Orientation and Mobility instructors from the Skills Center. 

10. New Business

a. Discussion of Waiver Authority Contained in Proposed COVID-19 Relief Legislation, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that two of the waivers recommended by the Secretary of Education are included in the Coronavirus relief legislation currently pending before Congress. He said one of the waivers is the Pre-ETS 15% reserve, and that the proposal would give the Secretary of Education the authority to waive the requirement, and that it is not tied to a particular fiscal year. He said it would be very beneficial for the waiver to be granted because states are just not able to spend the Pre-ETS reserve because of the closures of schools and the lack of work-based learning placements. He said there is also a proposal to waive the Maintenance of Effort requirement.

b. Status of Pre-Employment Transition Services, Update and Forecast, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

Mr. Trapp said a determination needs to be made each year as to the ability of the agency to provide all five of the required Pre-ETS services, and that if the agency can forecast that it has the ability to provide all five of the required services, it is able to proceed to provide the authorized services. Mr. Trapp said the determination is very easy this year because the pandemic has prevented agencies across the country from spending the 15 percent Pre-ETS reserve, which is why the Secretary of Education is proposing to waive the 15 percent reserve. Mr. Trapp said the closure of schools and the lack of opportunities for work-based learning experiences, along with the inability to provide the traditional STEP program, has meant that the agency has been able to provide all of the required services and has spent less of the 15 percent on authorized services.  

Mr. Salas said that the agency gets about $750,000 in Pre-ETS funds each year, and that there are a total of 72 blind persons who are aged 14 to 21 in the state, and that only 56 of the 72 are actual students.

Mr. Trapp said that the bottom line was that the Commission was able to forecast that it had be ability to provide all of the required Pre-ETS services to all eligible students residing in New Mexico, and Mr. Romero concurred.

c. Discussion of Ability to Provide the Full Range of Vocational Rehabilitation Services to all Eligible Individuals, Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, and Kevin Romero

Mr. Trapp said that the Commission for the Blind is not under an Order of Selection, and that the Commission is currently serving all eligible individuals residing in New Mexico. Mr. Trapp said that the agency is required to at least annually determine that it has sufficient resources to provide the full range of vocational rehabilitation services to all persons residing in the state. Mr. Trapp said that the agency received about 15 percent in its state funds during the legislative session, and that this was cut by 4 percent during the special session that took place in June. He said that this meant that the agency will get about an 11 percent increase for the current state fiscal year. Mr. Trapp said that the Commission has been asked to reduce its budget by five percent for State Fiscal Year 22, but that it will still have an overall increase in its budget. Mr. Trapp said that the financial situation will also be helped if the Pre-ETS waiver is approved.   

Mr. Salas reported that 367 vocational rehabilitation consumers were served in State Fiscal Year 20, and Mr. Romero reviewed the prior year’s actual expenses, noting that expenses for the current state fiscal year are down as a result of the pandemic.

Mr. Trapp said that the bottom line was that the agency is determining that it has sufficient resources to provide the full range of vocational rehabilitation services for all eligible individuals residing in New Mexico.

d. Approval of State Fiscal Year 2022 Request Budget, Kevin Romero

[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Romero reported on the State Fiscal Year 22 Request Budget, saying that Executive Branch Agencies received instructions to reduce the budget for State Fiscal Year 22 by five percent. Mr. Romero said the agency received support from the Department of Finance and Administration on the non-reversionary language, which is needed for the agency to manage its budget and program income. He said that the agency is requesting $2,195,000 in General Funds, $349,000 in other, $5,106,600 in federal funds, for a total of $13,198,400. Mr. Romero asked that the agency be given the authority to make any technical changes in the budget based in instructions from the Department of Finance and Administration.

Ms. Lansing moved to approve the Request Budget, giving the agency the authority to make technical changes based on instructions from DFA. Chairman Schreiber seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the Request Budget was approved, with Ms. Lansing voting yes and Chairman Schreiber voting yes. Dr. Reidy did not vote.

e. Approval of Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure, Revising to Include Procedures for Times of Emergency

Mr. Trapp discussed the Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure, saying that it is designed to put in place procedures for operations during times of emergencies. He said the agency fiscal consultant, Seymour Levy has reviewed the language, and that he is suggesting the addition of a citation to 2 CFR 200.431, and Mr. Trapp said he thought that a citation to 200.437 should also be included. He asked Ms. Adams to read the proposed addition, and Ms. Adams read the proposed addition, titled Disaster Recovery and Operations During Times of Emergency. There was discussion about the proposed language.  

Ms. Lansing moved to approve the Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure to add a section on disaster recovery and operations during times of emergency, revising to add citations to 200.431 and 200.437, and also adding budgets to the list of documents that can be signed electronically. Chairman Schreiber seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken, and the Request Budget was approved, with Ms. Lansing voting yes and Chairman Schreiber voting yes. Dr. Reidy did not vote.

f. Discussion of Proposal to Transition Commission for the Blind to a Consumer-Controlled Independent Commission Pursuant to 34 CFR 361.16, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp discussed the proposal to move to an independent commission, saying that the agency will hold public meetings on the transition with the first scheduled for Friday, August 28 during the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico Convention. He said expanding to five or seven members with a majority blind would make functions more efficient, and would make the state plan process less time consuming.

Ms. Burma said that the State Rehabilitation Council was adamant it be consumer controlled, with a majority of blind members.

11. Commission Open Discussion

There was no open discussion.

12. Comments from the Audience

Diana Marquez said she enjoyed the discussion and that it was nice to know what was going on with the agency, and thanked the Commission for the services. 

There was also discussion about the Rapid Ride system in Albuquerque, and the Area Rapid Transit system.

13. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting was scheduled for October 7 at 9:00 AM, and a meeting was scheduled for December 2 at 9:00 AM.

14. Adjourn

Chairman Schreiber adjourned the meeting at 12:13 PM.

Approved this 7th Day of October, 2020.

Arthur Schreiber, Chair
Commission for the Blind

